# The first cell fate specification event in mouse development



Carine Stapel Literature thesis CGDB December 2011 – January 2012

#### About the cover

The cover shows two images of a mouse blastocyst. On the left a phase contrast image. On the right a merged confocal microscopy image that shows the first two cell types that are observed in the mammalian blastocyst, inner cell mass (ICM) and trophectoderm (TE). ICM is identified by the ICM marker Oct-4 (red). TE is identified by the TE marker Cdx-2 (green). Taken from (Niwa *et al.*, 2005).

The first cell fate specification event in mouse development

Literature thesis November 2011 – January 2012

Carine Stapel (3158098) Cancer, Genomics and Developmental Biology, Utrecht University

Under supervision of Jens-Erik Dietrich, Sebastian Wennekamp and Takashi Hiiragi Developmental Biology Research Unit, EMBL Heidelberg

Utrecht supervisor, Jacqueline Deschamps Hubrecht Institute, Utrecht

# Abstract

The separation of inner cell mass and trophectoderm is the first cell fate specification event in mammals. The inner cell mass will form the embryo proper and contributes to extraembryonic tissues, whereas the trophectoderm will develop into the placenta to support embryo development. Two models have been proposed to describe the mechanisms behind the differentiation of these two cell types. The cell polarity model states that cell polarization followed by asymmetric cell division lies on the basis of this process. According to the inside-outside model, cell position is the ultimate determinant of cell fate. A combination of both models seems to best explain the existing data. Early mouse development displays a high degree of developmental plasticity. A debated issue in the field is whether the differentiation between inner cell mass and trophectoderm additionally contains a component of prepatterning. In this thesis I will describe the support that exists for the different models. To illustrate the mechanisms of cell fate specification I will also describe the role of the trophectoderm specific transcription factor Cdx-2 in this process.

# Table of contents

Abstract	4
1. Mouse embryonic development	6
The fertilized egg	6
Maternal contribution	7
Maternal to zygotic transition	7
Degradation of maternal products	8
Compaction and blastocyst formation	8
Allocation of inner cell mass and trophectoderm	9
Cell polarity model	10
Inside-outside model	10
Post-implantation development	11
2. Patterning in the early mouse embryo	12
Prepatterning	12
Orientation of the first cell division	13
Fate of the 2-cell blastomeres	14
The second cell division and cell fate specification	16
Candidate factors for prepatterned development	17
Regulative development	18
3. Cdx-2 reveals a complex signaling network underlying TE specification	19
Cdx-2 is a TE specific transcription factor	19
Cdx-2 expression pattern	20
Regulation of Cdx-2 expression	21
A balance between TE Cdx-2 and ICM Oct-4	21
Cross regulation	22
Upstream of Cdx-2	23
4. Discussion	24
Regulative vs prepatterned development	25
Initiation of Cdx-2 expression	25
Other factors in TE specification	26
References	28

# 1. Mouse embryonic development

Mammalian development is unique in that the embryo develops inside the uterus of the mother. In order to obtain the nutrients it needs for development, the embryo will establish a connection with its mother through the placenta. The first differentiation step in mammalian development is geared towards this process. It separates the inner cell mass (ICM), which will form the embryo proper, from the trophectoderm (TE), which is required for placenta formation. In my thesis I will give an overview of the current understandings of this first cell fate specification event in mouse as a model for mammalian development.

#### The fertilized egg

Mouse embryonic development starts with fertilization of the oocyte. Like for all mammals, mouse oocytes develop in the female ovaries (Figure 1). The oocytes are arrested in prophase of Meiosis I (Wolpert *et al.*). But under the influence of gonadotropins several eggs will proceed through meiosis until the second metaphase of Meiosis II (Wolpert *et al.*). At this stage, the oocyte will leave the ovary during ovulation and starts its journey through the oviduct, where it may be fertilized by a sperm cell (Figure 1).



#### Figure 1. Overview of mouse embryonic development from fertilization to implantation.

After ovulation, the mouse oocyte travels through the oviduct. Embryonic development starts when the oocyte is fertilized by a sperm cell. The male and female genomes merge and the zygote initiates cell division. The E2.5 embryo consists of 8-cells. Soon after interactions between the blastomeres increase and the embryo undergoes compaction giving it a more smooth outside appearance. Fluid is pumped into the embryo to form a blastocyst with blastocyst cavity (blastocoel). In the blastocyst, a clear separation between inner cell mass and trophectoderm is observed. At E4.5 the epiblast and primitive endoderm can be distinguished within the inner cell mass. Soon after, the blastocyst will implant into the uterus where it will continue development. Adapted from (Wang *et al.*, 2006).

At ovulation, the oocyte still has a diploid genome. Upon fertilization, the oocyte nucleus will finish Meiosis II and form the second polar body to extrude its excessive DNA and create the haploid female pronucleus (Wolpert *et al.*). In the mean time, the sperm nuclear envelope is broken down, sperm chromatin decondenses and protamines, which tightly packaged the sperm DNA, are replaced by histone proteins (Li *et al.*, 2010; Wolpert *et al.*). This results in looser packaging of the male DNA. After these events, the male and female pronuclei migrate towards each other while replicating their DNA. When the pronuclei meet, the chromatin condenses and the chromosomes organize in a mitotic spindle (Wolpert *et al.*). The cell will divide and it is only after this, at the two-cell stage, that the male and female DNA truly mix.

# Maternal contribution

The oocyte is packed with maternal proteins and RNAs that direct its maturation and the first steps of embryonic development. This is a common phenomenon, observed in many species (Li *et al.*, 2010; Schier, 2007). In the mouse embryo, maternal products regulate processing of the male genome, activation of the zygotic genome and their own degradation (Li *et al.*, 2010).

# Maternal to zygotic transition

A very important role of maternal products is to regulate zygotic genome activation. In mouse, the first zygotic transcripts can already be observed at the 1-cell stage. These transcripts result from leaky transcription of the male nucleus (Li *et al.*, 2010; Schultz, 2002). This process is called minor zygotic genome activation (ZGA). Two features that can explain minor ZGA are protamine to histone exchange and the presence of specific chromatin modifications (Li *et al.*, 2010; Schultz, 2002). During the replacement of protamines with histone octamers, the DNA is more loosely packed and accessible to transcription factors. Once the histone octamers are in place, the chromatin of the male nucleus is hyperacetylated and hypomethylated, two features that allow for higher accessibility to transcription factors and transcriptional activation (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Li *et al.*, 2010; Schultz, 2002). Interestingly, it appears that these early mRNAs are not translated until full ZGA (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Schultz, 2002). Thus, minor ZGA seems to be a side effect of chromatin remodeling rather than an essential regulatory step in mouse development.

At the late 2-cell stage, the zygotic genome will be fully activated during major ZGA. Little is known about what initiates ZGA (Li *et al.*, 2010; Schier, 2007), but the process is associated with extensive chromatin remodeling (Schultz, 2002). In fact, several chromatin-modifying enzymes are maternally provided (Li *et al.*, 2010). The importance of chromatin remodeling for ZGA is further supported by the fact that hyperacetylation of the paternal genome coincides with early transcription and that experimentally induced hyperacetylation of the female genome at the 1-cell stage has the same effect (Schultz, 2002). The first wave of transcription at the 2-cell stage produces transcripts that are mainly involved in basic cellular processes (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Wang *et al.*, 2004). A second, smaller wave of transcription is observed at the 4-cell stage and

provides transcripts to support specific developmental processes from the 8-cell stage onwards (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Wang *et al.*, 2004).

# Degradation of maternal products

Maternal products in mice only need to function very transiently and are degraded early on during development (Li *et al.*, 2010). By the 2-cell stage, over 90% of maternal RNAs has been degraded (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Schultz, 2002). At this stage the zygotic genome is still largely inactive. Maternal products must therefore play a major role in this process. Downregulation of maternal RNAs is regulated by both poly-A tail deadenylation (Bachvarova *et al.*, 1985; Bachvarova, 1992; Schier, 2007) and miRNA mediated degradation (Giraldez *et al.*, 2006; Lykke-Andersen *et al.*, 2008). Maternally provided proteins will also be degraded (Li *et al.*, 2010).

# **Compaction and blastocyst formation**

In most organisms, the first embryonic cell divisions are synchronized. Mammals are unique in that early cleavages often occur asynchronous (O'Farrell *et al.*, 2004; Wolpert *et al.*). The embryo will keep dividing without obvious morphological changes until the 8-cell stage. At the 8-cell stage the outer appearance of the embryo changes in a process called compaction (Levy *et al.*, 1986). During compaction, cell-cell contacts are enforced and contact surfaces are maximized, creating a ball of cells with a smooth appearance (Figure 1).

The key protein in compaction regulation is E-cadherin, encoded by the cadherin 1 (*Cdh1*) gene (Larue *et al.*, 1994). E-cadherin is maternally provided and is initially equally distributed over the cytoplasm. At the 8-cell stage its localization becomes confined to the basolateral cell membrane and the protein is activated by posttranslational phosphorylation, inducing adherens junction establishment (Eckert *et al.*, 2008; Larue *et al.*, 1994). Interestingly, compaction still occurs if translation of the zygotic genome is blocked after the 2-cell stage (Levy *et al.*, 1986). This underscores the importance of posttranslational modifications in this process.

The formation of adherens junctions is essential for compaction and also for subsequent tight junction formation (Eckert *et al.*, 2008; Kan *et al.*, 2007; Larue *et al.*, 1994). Tight junction formation is initiated after compaction and is finished by the 32-cell stage (Eckert *et al.*, 2008). At this point a waterproof seal is formed between the outer cells of the embryo. This is essential for the next step of development, blastocyst formation (Figure 1).

Blastocyst formation starts at the 32-cell stage when a fluid-filled cavity, the blastocyst cavity, is formed inside the embryo. Cavity formation is a result of water transport into the embryo driven by an increased osmotic pressure of sodium ions (Kawagishi *et al.*, 2004; Madan *et al.*, 2007). It involves transport of sodium ions to the inside of the embryo. Transport is driven by a Na+/K+-ATPase that becomes localized basally just before the 32-cell stage (Madan *et al.*, 2007). The Na+ pool in the cell is replenished by an apical Na+/H+ exchanger (Kawagishi *et al.*, 2004).

Blastocyst cavity formation is a gradual process and starts with the formation of multiple small cavities (Marikawa *et al.*, 2009; Motosugi *et al.*, 2005). The cavities will

grow and fuse together to form the mature blastocyst cavity. With blastocyst formation, the first axis of the embryo, the embryonic-abembryonic (Em-Ab) axis, will also become apparent. Due to space constraints imposed by the zona pellucida (ZP), a glycoprotein shell that surrounds the embryo, the blastocyst cavity will end up on one side of the embryo, pushing the inside cells to the other side (Motosugi *et al.*, 2005). This cluster of inside cells constitutes the inner cell mass (ICM). The single-cell layer surrounding blastocyst cavity and ICM is called the trophectoderm (TE).

#### Allocation of ICM and TE

ICM and TE represent the first cell lineages that are established during mouse embryonic development. The ICM consists of a cluster of apolar cells that will develop into the embryo proper and contribute to extraembryonic tissues. The TE consists of epithelium-like polar cells that will solely form extraembryonic tissues. However, TE is essential for the development of the embryo. It is required for implantation and placenta formation and contributes to patterning of the ICM through secretion of Fgf2 (Arnold *et al.*, 2009; Wu *et al.*, 2011). Here I will describe the mechanisms behind the differentiation between ICM and TE.

Two models exist to explain how ICM and TE become separated, the cell polarity model (Johnson *et al.*, 1981) and the inside-outside model (Tarkowski *et al.*, 1967) (reviewed in Yamanaka *et al.*, 2006). The cell polarity model states that asymmetric cell division at the 8-cell stage is responsible for the generation of one polarized and one apolar cell, each with different developmental capacities (Figure 2). The inside-outside model states that cells adopt different fates according to their position due to positional signaling and differences in their environment (Figure 2). A combination of both models can probably best explain the currently existing data.

# A. Cell polarity model





# Figure 2. Models for the specification of ICM and TE.

The polarity model states that asymmetric distribution of specific factors (blue and orange), followed by asymmetric cell division is responsible for the separation of TE and ICM precursors. Cells that inherit the polarized domain will adopt a TE fate. According to the insideoutside model, cell position is ultimately responsible for cell fate specification. Inside cells will acquire an ICM fate whereas outside cells will form the TE.

# Cell polarity model

Until the 8-cell stage, cells of the embryo show no differences on the morphological level. By the late 8-cell stage the embryo undergoes compaction. During this process blastomeres start to polarize and obtain an epithelial-like appearance (Ducibella *et al.*, 1977; Johnson *et al.*, 1986a; Vinot *et al.*, 2005). Cells flatten and microvilli that used to be equally distributed over the cell membrane of blastomeres become localized to the apical cell membrane. Inside the cell, cytoplasmic organelles and microtubules adopt an asymmetric localization (Ducibella *et al.*, 1977; Johnson *et al.*, 1986a). Additionally, asymmetric localization is observed at the protein level. For example, PAR proteins, which are implicated in asymmetric cell division in many organisms, have also been shown to become asymmetrically localized in mouse embryos at the 8-cell stage (Plusa *et al.*, 2005; Vinot *et al.*, 2005).

A common mechanism to create two different daughter cells is by asymmetric cell division. Indeed some of the 8-cell blastomeres undergo asymmetric division (Figure 2). Johnson and Ziomek first described this phenomenon in 1981 (Johnson et al., 1981). They observed that single (polarized) blastomeres, isolated from the 8-cell stage and 16cell stage embryo, often give rise to one polarized and one apolar daughter cell due to differential inheritance of the apical domain. They suggested that this process lies at the basis of ICM and TE specification, with apolar cells giving rise to ICM, while polar cells continue to form TE. Indeed apolar cells usually end up on the inside of the embryo, which will form the ICM. Their stable inside localization seems to be a result of their preferential interaction with other cells, due to the lack of an apical domain (Dard et al., 2009). According to the same mechanism, polar cells preferentially localize with their polar domain away from other cells on the outside of the embryo (Dard et al., 2009). Interestingly, cell polarization also occurs in single blastomeres that are isolated before compaction (Houliston et al., 1989; Johnson et al., 1986b). In this case orientation of the polarization domain is independent of cell-cell contact. These blastomeres give rise to one polar and one apolar cell (Takashi Hiiragi, personal communication). This shows that polarization is hard-wired in the blastomeres.

The question remains whether fate of these cells is established once asymmetric division has occurred or whether their fate depends on their position. The second option is further explored in the inside-outside model.

# Inside-outside model

According to the inside-outside model, the position of a blastomere determines its fate (Figure 2). Strong support for the inside-outside model comes from the high developmental plasticity that is observed in the early mouse embryo. Transplantation of outside cells from morula (16-cell) stage embryos, to an 8-cell embryo frequently results in their contribution to both ICM and TE instead of TE alone (Rossant *et al.*, 1980). This result does not come completely unexpected, since blastomeres of the unmanipulated morula will also contribute to the ICM through asymmetric divisions. However, the reverse experiment yields a similar result. Aggregation of early blastocyst stage ICMs with morulas results in chimeras that show contribution of the ICM donor-cells to the trophectoderm (Rossant *et al.*, 1979).

In both cases the change in cell fate of transplanted cells does not depend on the lessdifferentiated blastomeres that they were combined with. Pure aggregates of multiple ICMs or outside cells resulted in the formation of embryonic structures consisting of both ICM and TE derived tissues (Rossant *et al.*, 1979; Rossant *et al.*, 1980; Spindle, 1978). Aggregates of outside cells reconstitute blastocysts with well-defined ICMs within 24 hours (Rossant *et al.*, 1980). Likewise, the outside cells of ICMs that were isolated before the late blastocyst stage start to show features of polarization shortly after isolation and have the potential to form blastocyst structures within 24 hours, both in case of *in vitro* (Spindle, 1978) and *in utero* development of the aggregates (Rossant *et al.*, 1979). The fact that cell divisions are not required for these processes to occur confirms that TE and ICM reconstruction are not the result of incomplete elimination of the respective cell types (Rossant *et al.*, 1979; Spindle, 1978).

In conclusion, although polarity is important to make cells different from each other and constitutes the first identifiable difference between inside and outside cells, the transplantation experiments described above show that development remains flexible after polarization. In the end the position of the blastomere will determine its fate.

#### **Post-implantation development**

Complete separation between ICM and TE is only established in the blastocyst after the 32-cell stage. At this stage, transplanted cells will solely contribute to the tissue from which they originated (Grabarek *et al.*, 2012; Rossant *et al.*, 1979; Rossant *et al.*, 1980). While the blastocyst matures, two cell types are specified in the ICM, the epiblast (EPI) and the primitive endoderm (PE) (Chazaud *et al.*, 2006; Morris *et al.*, 2010; Plusa *et al.*, 2008). A clear separation between these cell types is observed in the late blastocyst at E4.5 (Figure 3). However, EPI and PE precursors can already be identified before this stage on the basis of specific markers like Nanog (EPI) and GATA6 (PE) (Chazaud *et al.*, 2006; Plusa *et al.*, 2008). Sorting of these two precursors to their final position is

established through directional movement during cell division and position dependent cavitation, regulation of gene expression, and apoptosis (Chazaud et al., 2006; Plusa et al., 2008). In the late blastocyst, PE is located adjacent to the blastocyst cavity, while EPI is enclosed by TE and PE (Arnold et al., 2009). PE forms the extraembryonic endoderm and will as such contribute to support embryonic development. EPI is on its own responsible for the formation of the embryo proper and will generate all three germ layers (Arnold et al., 2009).



#### Figure 3. Specification of epiblast and primitive endoderm.

From the early blastocyst stage onwards, epiblast precursors can be identified by the expression of Nanog, whereas primitive endoderm precursors uniquely express GATA6. Only at the late blastocyst stage do the two cell types adopt their final positions within the ICM through cell sorting and apoptosis. Adapted from (Arnold *et al.*, 2009).

At E4.5 the blastocyst has reached the uterus and will implant into the uterine wall to ensure its access to nutrients for future development (Figure 1) (Wang *et al.*, 2006). At around E6 the mouse embryo will start gastrulation to form the three germ layers, ectoderm, mesoderm and embryonic endoderm (Arnold *et al.*, 2009). During this process the embryo adopts a cup-like shape and is appropriately named the embryonic cup (Arnold *et al.*, 2009). The germ layers will continue their differentiation process to form all cells present in the mature mouse. After 18-22 days post fertilization, the mouse embryo is born and continues its growth outside of the uterus (Wolpert *et al.*).

# 2. Patterning in the early mouse embryo

In many organisms, the first cell fate specification events and establishment of the embryonic axes is prepatterned and depends on maternal factors. In C. elegans for example asymmetric domains of PAR proteins are established upon fertilization (Munro et al., 2004). From this moment on, all cell division patterns and cell fate specification events are set. In Drosophila, prepatterning occurs even earlier, in the oocyte. Maternal nurse cells produce proteins and RNAs that are transported to the oocyte and are distributed asymmetrically (Bastock et al., 2008). Again, PAR proteins play an important role in the establishment of asymmetry. Another well-known example of prepatterned development is dorsalization in for example *Xenopus* and zebrafish development. In these species, maternal factors specify the dorsal area of the embryo and thus the dorso-ventral axis (Schier et al., 2005; White et al., 2008; Wolpert et al.). In all these organisms, disruption of cell division axes or knock down or reallocation of maternally provided patterning factors severely affects the scheme of development. The mouse embryo is different in that respect. Its high degree of developmental plasticity is demonstrated by the transplantation experiments described in Chapter 1 (Rossant et al., 1979; Rossant et al., 1980; Spindle, 1978). This does however not exclude the possibility that the scheme of development may be biased by asymmetries that exist in the zygote. These factors could for example guide asymmetric versus symmetric division of blastomeres from the 8-cell stage onwards so as to bias a cell's contribution to the ICM. In this Chapter, I will explore the respective importance of prepatterning and regulative development in mouse embryonic development.

# Prepatterning

A potential role for prepatterning in the mouse embryo would have to fulfill three requirements (Johnson *et al.*, 1986a): i. reproducible asymmetry of proteins and/or RNAs in the mouse zygote, ii. differential distribution of asymmetrically localized components over the daughter cells by the means of regulation of division planes iii. asymmetrically localized components affect cell fate. In this chapter I will describe the arguments in favor and against the fulfillment of the first two of these criteria in mouse development. The third criterion will be discussed in Chapter III from the perspective of the TE specific transcription factor Cdx-2.

#### Orientation of the first cell division

In order for maternally provided factors to be asymmetrically distributed over the blastomeres, the first cleavage divisions need to occur in a regulated manner. Whether or not this is the case is a strongly debated issue in the field (Gardner, 2001; Hiiragi *et al.*, 2004; Hiiragi *et al.*, 2006a; Hiiragi *et al.*, 2006a; Hiiragi *et al.*, 2006b; Plusa *et al.*, 2002; Vogel, 2005).

The timing of ICM and TE specification is closely related to the occurrence of the first embryonic axis, the embryonic – abembryonic (Em-Ab) axis. The Em-Ab axis is defined by the location of the ICM on the embryonic side and the blastocyst cavity on the abembryonic side (Figure 4B). In 2001 Richard Gardner described a correlation between the first cleavage plane and the Em-Ab axis (Gardner, 2001). In his experiments he marked the cleavage plane with small oil drops in the zona pellucida (ZP) at the 2-cell stage. Assuming that the embryo does not rotate within the ZP during its development to the blastocyst stage, he observed a correlation between the first cleavage plane and

the Em-Ab axis. In the A majority of embryos, the first cleavage was oriented orthogonally in relation to the Em-Ab axis (Figure 4). The same result was observed when 2-cell embryos were embedded in an alginate gel to restrict their movements.

One year later the Zernicka-Goetz lab published that the first cleavage preferably passes through or close to the second polar body (PB2) (Plusa *et al.,* 2002). PB2 was defined as the marker for an animal pole of the zygote.



Figure 4. Correlation between the first cleavage division and the embryonic-abembryonic axis.



This implies that the Em-Ab axis is orthogonal to a presumptive animal-vegetal (AV) axis. From transplantation experiments they concluded that the animal pole contains factors that regulate the orientation of the first cleavage division. However, in 2004 Hiiragi and Solter showed that the observed correlation between the first cleavage plane and PB2 was most likely not a result of regulated division (Hiiragi *et al.*, 2004). In contrast they observed that PB2 often moves towards the cleavage plane. This is in agreement with the observation of extensive cortical and cytoplasmic flows towards the cleavage plane during the first division (reviewed in Johnson, 2009). Furthermore, an earlier study by Zernicka-Goetz had shown that removal of either the presumptive animal or vegetal pole of the zygote, as marked by PB2, does not affect development (Zernicka-Goetz, 1998). Together, these results argue against a role for PB2 as a marker for the animal pole and invalidate the existence of an AV axis in the zygote. Notably, Hiiragi and Solter

observed a correlation between the first cleavage plane and the position of the pronuclei just before cleavage division (Hiiragi *et al.*, 2004).

One year later, Plusa et al. disputed their own finding by showing that an orthogonal relation between the first cleavage plane and the Em-Ab axis still exists when the orientation of the first cleavage is experimentally manipulated (Plusa et al., 2005). This was achieved by changing the shape of the zygote, which aligns the cleavage furrow with the short axis of the zygote. Three later studies shed more light on the mechanism behind this process. They showed that a correlation exists between the shape of the ZP and the orientation of the first two cells after cell division on the one hand and the blastocyst axis on the other hand (Alarcon et al., 2008; Kurotaki et al., 2007; Motosugi et al., 2005). In many embryos, the first two blastomeres enforce an ellipsoid shape on the ZP due to space constraints. The blastomeres position themselves along the long axis of the ZP. At the onset of cavitation, the embryo has not increased in size. The early embryo only undergoes cleavage divisions in the absence of cell growth. Therefore the ZP retains its oval shape (Alarcon et al., 2008). It is only logical to assume that the blastocyst cavity will form on one side along the long axis where the most space is available and not along the short axis. This is supported by computer simulations of blastocysts formation (Honda et al., 2008).

In summary, a likely explanation for a correlation between the orientation of the first cleavage plane and the Em-Ab axis exists of the following steps, driven by space constraints: i. orientation of the 2-cell blastomeres along the long axis of the ZP, ii. fixed ZP shape, iii. blastocyst cavity formation along the long axis of the ZP. Further support for this model comes from the fact that the apparent correlation between the first cleavage orientation and the Em-Ab axis seems to be lost in embryos that have a ZP in which no obvious long axis exists (Alarcon *et al.*, 2008; Honda *et al.*, 2008). Similarly, removal of the ZP at the 2-cell stage abolishes the apparent correlation between the first cleavage plane and the Em-Ab axis (Kurotaki *et al.*, 2007). The first cleavage division does therefore not seem to comply with the prepatterning requirement of a regulated division plane.

# Fate of the 2-cell blastomeres

In embryos with an oval ZP shape, one would expect the 2-cell blastomeres to predominantly contribute to either the embryonic or the abembryonic side of the blastocyst if no cell mixing occurs before blastocyst formation. Alternatively, it is conceivable that the blastomeres mix during development without affecting the orientation of the blastocyst cavity due to the stability of ZP shape.

Two studies showed expansion of the 2-cell blastomeres with limited cell mixing (Piotrowska *et al.*, 2001; Plusa *et al.*, 2005). By labeling the membrane of the 2-cell blastomeres with different dyes, they showed that one blastomere predominantly contributes to the embryonic part of the embryo while the other contributes to the abembryonic part in more than 70% of embryos (Figure 5). This correlation was irrespective of whether the axis of cell division was natural (Piotrowska *et al.*, 2001) or experimentally induced (Plusa *et al.*, 2005). Together these results suggest expansion of the 2-cell blastomeres in the absence of extensive cell mixing.



Figure 5. Correlation between the first cleavage division and the Em-Ab axis exists *in vivo*.

Blastomeres were labeled with Dil (red) and DiD (blue) at the 2-cell stage. The distribution of blastomere progeny was analyzed in the blastocyst stage. ++, strong axis correlation; --, no axis correlation. Both examples have been observed in several studies. However, different studies find different fractions of embryos in each class. Yellow dashed line, separation between the two cell clones; white dashed lines, boundary zone. Adapted from (Piotrowska *et al.*, 2001).

However, two other labs were not able to replicate these results. Alarcon and Marikawa did observe minimal cell mixing of the 2cell blastomeres, but did not correlation observe а between the first cleavage plane and the Em-Ab poles in over 70% of embryos (Alarcon et al., 2003; Alarcon et al., 2005). This seems to be a result of rotation of the embryo within the ZP. Alternatively the difference may stem from variances in shape between ZΡ the embryos. If the embryos

developed within a round ZP instead of an oval ZP this may well explain the random orientation of the blastocyst cavity (Alarcon *et al.*, 2005; Alarcon *et al.*, 2008). Interestingly, Chroscicka et al. did also not observe exclusive contribution of the first two blastomeres to either the embryonic or the abembryonic pole of the embryo, but for a different reason (Chroscicka *et al.*, 2004). In their study they showed that cell mixing occurs from the 8-cell stage onwards in about 30% of the embryos. Cell mixing will disrupt any correlation between the 2-cell blastomeres and the later embryonic and abembryonic cell populations. ZP shape and the extend of cell mixing may differ between mouse strains, explaining the differences in results obtained by different labs.

A later study gathered additional support for the hypothesis that progeny of the first two blastomeres occupies either the embryonic or the abembryonic pole (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005b). A study of cleavage plane orientation in 2-cell blastomeres argued that these divisions often occur in a predictable pattern (Gardner, 2002). One cell would divide in parallel to the first cell division (meridionally, M) whereas the other would have a division plane perpendicular to that of the first cleavage division (equatorially, E) (Figure 6) (Gardner, 2002). Besides orientation, the first two divisions also differ in timing. It was observed that when the first blastomere divides meridionally and the second blastomere divides equatorially (ME division) (50% of embryos), the first dividing blastomere will contribute to the embryonic pole while the other blastomere will contribute to the abembryonic pole in about 80% of embryos (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005b). This result suggests that the correlation between the first cleavage axis and the blastocyst cavity is not just determined by the ZP shape. Otherwise the blastocyst cavity would stochastically be located at the site of the first dividing cell in 50% of the embryos. However, others could not replicate these results (Alarcon et al., 2008) and even showed that the first two cleavage divisions do not occur in a regulated orientation



Figure 6. Division pattern of the first two blastomeres.

**A.** The blastomeres of most mouse embryos adopt a tetrahedral conformation at the 4cell stage. **B.** The division pattern of the first two blastomeres has been categorized in meridional (M) and equatorial (E) in relation to the Em-Ab axis as specified by the second polar body (PB2). Adapted from Gardner (A) Alarcon & Marikawa 2008 (B). but that the 4cell blastomeres rotate after division due to the ZP shape (Louvet-Vallee et al., 2005). It is at this point difficult to conclude whether developmental bias exists

between the first two blastomeres on the basis of the timing and plane of their division. Close comparison of experimental procedures might help solve this issue. However, it is clear that this model would not apply to all embryos. Furthermore different cleavage patterns do not seem to convey any developmental disadvantage (Piotrowska-Nitsche *et al.*, 2005b).

# The second cell division and cell fate specification

Although a potential correlation between the first cell division and the Em-Ab axis would be an interesting phenomenon, it is not linked to the first cell fate specification between ICM and TE. The embryonic pole encompasses both ICM derived epiblast and TE derived polar trophectoderm. The abembryonic pole on the other hand consists of both TE derived mural trophectoderm and ICM derived primitive endoderm (Gardner, 2001). If potential maternal patterning factors are not distributed unequally by the first cell division, the second divisions may result in asymmetric distribution of these factors over the daughter cells (Figure 7). In that case 4-cell blastomeres may be subjected to developmental bias.

In 2003 Fujimori et al. stably labeled single blastomeres and their progeny from either the 2-cell or the 4-cell stage onwards by Cre-recombinase induced activation of transgenic  $\beta$ -galactosidase (Fujimori *et al.*, 2003). When they analyzed the progeny of labeled cells at E8.5, they did not observe dedicated contribution of 2-cell blastomeres to either TE or ICM. This finding is in agreement with the results in blastocysts as described in the previous paragraphs. However, looking at the progeny of 1/4blastomeres provided interesting additional information. 16 of 54 labeled 4-cell stage blastomeres exclusively contributed to TE derived tissues, whereas 4 out of 54 blastomeres contributed to ICM alone (Fujimori *et al.*, 2003). Exclusive contribution of a cell to TE can be achieved if an outside cell solely undergoes symmetric cell divisions. A pure ICM fate on the other hand can only result from asymmetric division followed by migration of the outer blastomere to the inside of the embryo. This latter process is surprising and expected to be much more rare, which explains the higher occurrence of TE-only blastomeres. The question remains whether this observation is based on chance or on biased development.

More support for exclusive contribution of one of the 4cell blastomeres to TE comes from the experiments that displayed different developmental potentials of the 2-cell blastomeres based on orientation of the second cleavage division (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a; Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005b). Follow-up experiments from the same lab showed that, in case of an ME division pattern of the first two blastomeres, the two blastomeres from the second, equatorial division



**Figure 7. Asymmetric division of patterning factors at the 4-cell stage.** Both 2-cell blastomeres contribute to ICM as well as TE. If patterning factors are asymmetrically distributed over the 2-cell blastomeres, a second, asymmetric division may create two unequal cells (b and c). According to a study by Piotrowska-Nitsche et al. (2005), the vegetal most blastomere (c), uniquely contributes to TE derived tissues in embryos where a meridional (M) division is followed by an equatorial (E) division. However, other labs have disputed this finding. Adapted from Alarcon & Marikawa 2008.

populate specific regions of the abembryonic pole. More precisely, close to 90% of cells derived from the vegetal-most blastomere (based on position of PB2) (Figure 7) were found in TE derived tissues (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). Additionally, aggregates made of four vegetal-most E blastomeres had limited developmental potential. None of 22 aggregates developed to term (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). Decreased developmental potential was not observed for homogeneous aggregates of M-division derived blastomeres (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). These results could explain why dedicated contribution of a single 4-cell blastomere to either TE or ICM is only observed in a fraction of embryos (those with an ME division pattern) and only for some of the blastomeres (so far only demonstrated for the vegetal-most E blastomere). However, the results are controversial. Others disputed the use of PB2 as a marker for the animal pole (Hiiragi et al., 2004), observed random orientation of the second division planes (Louvet-Vallee et al., 2005) or did simply not observe similar bias in developmental potential when repeating the experiments (Alarcon et al., 2008). In addition, the fact that a correlation between cell division orientation and cell fate was never observed in all embryos makes it unlikely that the first cell divisions are strictly regulated.

#### Candidate factors for prepatterned development

Prepatterning requires asymmetric distribution of maternally provided factors. The most efficient prepatterning factors would be transcription regulators of developmental pathways. Few copies of these factors would need to be segregated asymmetrically in order to produce a strong effect on cell fate. Considering a small number of molecules this may occur stochastically just as well as in a regulated manner. Conveniently, zygotic transcription is not activated until the late 2-cell stage (Hamatani *et al.*, 2004; Schultz, 2002). Gross transcriptional changes only occur after the second cell division (Wang *et* 

*al.*, 2004). This means that asymmetric segregation of maternal transcription master regulators would need to be established by the 4-cell stage latest.

So far, only few maternally provided factors have been described in mice (Li et al., 2010). Most of these factors are required for general early development and are unlikely to function in either TE or ICM specification (Li et al., 2010). Therefore limited options exist to perform candidate-based studies. Recent development of single cell profiling techniques allows a more unbiased search for candidate factors. Two studies have compared transcript profiles of the first mouse blastomeres. One study showed that significant differences in transcription profile between the first two blastomeres are sparse and small (Roberts et al., 2011). Furthermore, transcripts that showed significant differential expression (around 1.4 fold difference) function in general processes and are thus unlikely to pattern specific cells. A second study showed that still no difference exists between the first three blastomeres (VerMilyea et al., 2011). It would be interesting to see whether the same holds true at the 4-cell stage since this is when Piotrowska-Nitsche et al. observe differences in cell fate (Figure 7, blastomeres b & c) (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). However, similar experiments on human blastomeres show no difference in transcriptional profile at the 8-cell stage, which is one cell cycle after zygotic genome activation (Galan *et al.*, 2010). It is important to keep in mind that transcriptional differences may be small and therefore undetectable by the current techniques. Furthermore, maternal patterning might be established through asymmetric distribution of proteins or even non-coding RNAs, both of which have not been profiled vet.

# **Regulative development**

Regardless of whether prepatterning has a role in mouse embryonic development or not, it can be overruled by regulative development. This was clear very early on, when single blastomeres from the 2-cell embryo were shown to develop into healthy mice (Tarkowski *et al.*, 1967). This experiment can be compared to the natural occurrence of monozygotic twins, also in humans. For a long time, mouse embryos retain a high degree of developmental flexibility. Isolated and aggregated ICMs or TE cells can develop into blastocysts and even full grown embryos until just before the 32-cell stage and transplanted cells will adopt a fate according to their location (Rossant *et al.*, 1979; Rossant *et al.*, 1980; Spindle, 1978; Suwinska *et al.*, 2008).

The question remains whether all blastomeres can contribute to both ICM and TE or if these observations are a result of just a few blastomeres that retain developmental flexibility. The best way to approach this question is by studying the developmental potency of single blastomeres. Although 2-cell blastomeres can readily develop into healthy mouse, development of later stage blastomeres seems to face more impediments. Isolated blastomeres from 4-cell and 8-cell embryos were shown to develop into blastocysts consisting of both ICM and TE cells (Rossant, 1976; Tarkowski *et al.*, 1967). However, only one out of 13 4-cell blastomere derived blastocysts was able to develop into a healthy embryo *in utero* (Rossant, 1976). This is probably caused by low cell numbers when cavitation is initiated. Embryos derived from isolated blastomeres start cavitation around the same developmental time as unmanipulated embryos, when

they consist of fewer cells. More detailed study of the blastocysts showed that they often contain very few or even no ICM cells (Rossant, 1976; Tarkowski *et al.*, 1967).

To solve this problem, Tarkowski et al. developed a method to support development of single blastomeres (Tarkowski *et al.*, 2005). They fused blastomeres together to obtain tetraploid cells. These cells can contribute to extraembryonic tissues and support embryonic development, but will not contribute to the embryo proper. When either 1/4 or 2/8 blastomeres were aggregated with tetraploid cells, these blastomeres could develop into healthy mice (Tarkowski *et al.*, 2005). Furthermore, the blastomeres contributed to both TE and ICM derived tissues (Tarkowski *et al.*, 2005). The same was shown for both inner and outer cells of morula-stage embryos (Tarkowski *et al.*, 2010). This apparent developmental flexibility was lost at the 32-cell stage just like in the aggregation experiments (Rossant *et al.*, 1979; Rossant *et al.*, 1980; Spindle, 1978). Sporadically, 1/32 blastomeres contributed to all tissues of the embryo, but these embryos never developed to term (Tarkowski *et al.*, 2010).

These experiments unveil a high degree of developmental flexibility. However, development rates of single blastomeres are much lower than those of unmanipulated embryos. Although multiplets have been obtained, development of all blastomeres to healthy mice has not been observed beyond the 2-cell stage. Therefore these experiments are not sufficient to answer the question whether all blastomeres retain equal developmental potential. A recent study indicates that this may not be the case. Grabarek et al. showed differential developmental potential of respectively EPI and PE precursors in the ICM (Grabarek *et al.*, 2012). EPI precursors less frequently contribute to TE derived tissues than PE precursors in transplantation experiments. This may be a result of their relatively low sensitivity to extracellular signaling (Grabarek *et al.*, 2012).

# 3. Cdx-2 reveals a complex signaling network underlying TE specification

Regardless of whether differentiation between ICM and TE is biased or purely regulative, proteins lie at the basis of this process. To better understand the mechanisms of cell fate specification, we can study the proteins that are involved. Cdx-2 is a well-studied transcription factor that is involved in TE specification.

# Cdx-2 is a TE specific transcription factor

*Cdx-2* is a member of the homeobox transcription factor family. Just like Hox genes, Cdx genes are expressed in a specific portion of the embryo and are required for its differentiation. Initial studies on Cdx-2 focused on its role in caudal patterning of amongst others the hindgut (Beck *et al.*, 1995). Already then it was observed that Cdx-2 is first expressed during early embryonic development and that its expression becomes confined to the TE by the time of implantation (Beck *et al.*, 1995). Subsequent studies of homozygous *Cdx-2* mutants showed lethality around the implantation stage (Chawengsaksophak *et al.*, 1997; Chawengsaksophak *et al.*, 2004). Implantation can be rescued by aggregating *Cdx-2-/-* cells with *Cdx-2* heterozygous tetraploid fusions



**Figure 8. Phenotype** *Cdx-2* **mutant.** DIC image of a wild type (A) and a *Cdx-2* homozygous mutant embryo (B).  $Cdx-2^{-/-}$  embryos initiate blastocyst formation, but are not able to maintain the blastocyst cavity and collapse. Adapted from (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005).

(Chawengsaksophak et al., 2004). This indicates that Cdx-2-/- embryos have a specific defect in TE formation. Indeed, TE development was shown be defective to in homozygous mutant embryos (Strumpf et al., 2005). The importance of Cdx-2 as a TE specific transcription factor is further supported by the fact that Cdx-2 regulates the expression of many

TE specific genes (Kidder *et al.*, 2010). The best know example of a Cdx-2 target is the transcription factor Eomes (Ciruna *et al.*, 1999; Russ *et al.*, 2000).

Although mutants initially show epithelialization of outer blastomeres and initiate cavitation, the blastocyst cavity will collapse shortly after formation and the epitheliallike appearance of the outer cells will disappear (Figure 8) (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005). This coincides with and may be due to dissociation of adherens and tight junctions (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005). Together these results show that Cdx-2 is required for TE maintenance but not initiation. Overexpression of Cdx-2 in embryonic stem cells (ESCs) and in ICM cells induces differentiation to TE, showing that *Cdx-2* expression is also sufficient to induce TE differentiation (Niwa *et al.*, 2005; Tolkunova *et al.*, 2006). However, maintenance of the induced TE state requires additional factors (Tolkunova *et al.*, 2006).

#### Cdx-2 expression pattern

At E3.5 Cdx-2 protein expression is confined to nuclei of the outer blastocyst cells, as can be expected for a transcription factor with an important role in TE specification (Figure 9). More interesting is its expression pattern before this time. It might tell us something about the first moment cells commit to a TE fate. Clear Cdx-2 protein expression comes up at the 8-cell stage after compaction (Figure 9) (Dietrich et al., 2007; Ralston et al., 2008). At this point protein expression levels vary greatly per cell. Upon the formation of inside cells, Cdx-2 expression is highest among the cells on the outside of the embryo (Figure 9). The apical domain, which is uniquely present in outside cells, seems to have a role in this observed difference in Cdx-2 expression between inside and outside cells (Dietrich et al., 2007; Stephenson et al., 2010). Over the course of development, Cdx-2 expression levels in outside cells will increase, while expression in inside cells decreases and then completely disappears (Dietrich et al., 2007). It has been suggested that cells that express higher levels of Cdx-2 undergo more symmetric divisions and therefore make a greater contribution to TE (Jedrusik et al., 2008). However no lineage tracing experiments have been performed to show that this actually happens in the unmanipulated situation.



Figure 9. Dynamics of Cdx-2 and Oct-4 expression.

Model of the expression patterns of Oct-4 and Cdx-2. Oct-4 is initially expressed in all nuclei, but becomes confined to the ICM. Cdx-2 initially displays random expression, but becomes confined to the TE. Negative feedback between the two transcription factors reinforces their expression domains. Adapted from (Rossant *et al.*, 2009).

The first studies on Cdx-2 expression did not detect Cdx-2 protein prior to the 8-cell stage. This argues against a role for Cdx-2 in prepatterning. In 2006, a controversial paper was published that claimed Cdx-2 protein was already present at the 2-cell stage and that expression levels were even higher in one of the two nuclei of the first blastomeres (Deb et al., 2006). Not much later the paper turned out to contain manipulated data and was retracted (Kennedy, 2006; Vogel, 2006). Interestingly, two labs recently published observations of maternal Cdx-2 mRNA in the oocyte and subsequent cleavage stages of the embryo (Jedrusik et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2010). However, both labs came to different conclusions regarding its importance. Jedrusik et al. observed more severe phenotypes in Cdx-2-/- embryos after knock-down of maternally provided mRNA (Jedrusik et al., 2010). In contrast, Wu et al. were not able to replicate these results (Wu et al., 2010). The value of both studies has been debated (Bruce, 2011; Wu et al., 2011) and future studies will need to shed more light on this issue. Of note, neither study was able to detect Cdx-2 protein expression until the 8-cell stage, when the zygotic genome is already fully active. However, this may be a result of insufficient antibody sensitivity. Protein expression levels are worth analyzing further, for example by single-cell mass spectrometry (Rubakhin et al., 2011). In the light of potential Cdx-2 mediated cell fate bias prior to compaction, it will also be interesting to visualize single Cdx-2 mRNA molecules and follow the fate of cells in which these are present (Raj et al., 2008; Santangelo et al., 2009).

#### **Regulation of Cdx-2 expression**

Over the course of development, Cdx-2 expression gets confined to the TE. A complex signaling network lies on the basis of this process. This ensures robust establishment and maintenance of the Cdx-2 expression domain.

#### A balance between TE Cdx-2 and ICM Oct-4

While TE is characterized by Cdx-2 expression, the POU domain transcription factor Oct-4 is required for ICM specification. Homozygous mutants for *Oct-4* reach the blastocyst

stage, but their ICM shows properties of TE differentiation and embryos die around the time of implantation (Nichols *et al.*, 1998).

Oct-4 expression becomes restricted to the ICM during blastocyst development (Figure 9) (Palmieri *et al.*, 1994). Since Oct4 and Cdx-2 occupy opposing expression domains in the blastocyst, it was hypothesized that the two transcription factors regulate each other's expression. This hypothesis was supported by the observation that Oct-4 is still expressed in the outside cells of *Cdx-2-/-* blastocysts by the time that wild type control embryos already showed ICM-restricted expression of Oct-4 (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005). Conversely, *Oct-4* mutation results in aberrant expression of Cdx-2 in the ICM (Nichols *et al.*, 1998). Indeed, Cdx-2 and Oct-4 were shown to downregulate each other's expression in ES cells (Figure 10) (Niwa *et al.*, 2005).

The initial paper spoke about a direct mechanism for reciprocal downregulation of Cdx-2 and Oct-4 in which the two transcription factors physically interact (Niwa *et al.*, 2005). However, Cdx-2 expression is induced in the presence of Oct-4 and Oct-4 expression is not downregulated in TE until about 24 hours after restriction of Cdx-2 expression (Dietrich *et al.*, 2007; Szczepanska *et al.*, 2011). Considering the short half-life of Oct-4 of approximately six hours, it is unlikely that Cdx-2 represses *Oct-4* expression through a direct mechanism, although *Oct-4* mRNA could in theory persist (Nichols *et al.*, 1998). Recently, a repression mechanism has been suggested that involves cooperation of Cdx-2 with Brg1, a chromatin-modifying enzyme (Wang *et al.*, 2010). In this paper, recruitment of Cdx-2 and Brg1 to the *Oct-4* promoter was delayed by 24 hours after *Cdx-*2 induction. This could explain the late repression of Oct-4 in TE. Furthermore, a recent paper showed that not the presence of Oct-4 in a cell is important for cell fate specification, but its dynamics (Plachta *et al.*, 2011). Oct-4 appeared to be transported out of the nucleus of TE precursor cells more quickly than in ICM cells because of reduced interaction with the DNA and therefore possibly reduced functionality.

# Cross regulation

The reciprocal repression of Cdx-2 and Oct-4 exemplifies the importance of cross regulation in specification of TE and ICM. Cross regulation ensures robustness of cell fate specification in the embryo by enhancing subtle differences in gene expression between blastomeres. Initial differences can either be prepatterned, stochastic, or based on signaling due to cell polarity or position.

The most direct way in which *Cdx-2* expression is maintained is by positive autoregulation (Figure 10). The promoter of *Cdx-2* contains Cdx-2 responsive elements (Chen *et al.*, 2009; Saegusa *et al.*, 2007). Indeed, Cdx-2 is recruited to its own promoter and upregulates its expression by 4-6 fold (Saegusa *et al.*, 2007).

In addition, *Cdx-2* expression is stabilized by several other TE specific transcription factors that either function downstream or in parallel of Cdx-2 to establish and maintain TE fate. The Elf5 transcription factor functions downstream of Cdx-2 in TE specification (Ng *et al.*, 2008). *Elf5* activity is regulated by DNA methylation of its promoter. Methylation levels of the *Elf5* promoter are high in ICM and low in TE due to Cdx-2 signaling. In turn, Elf5 binds to the *Cdx-2* promoter and enhances its expression, creating a positive feedback loop (Figure 10) (Ng *et al.*, 2008). Two TE specific transcription

factors that are upregulated independently of Cdx-2 are TCFAP2C/AP-2y and Gata3 (Home et al., 2009; Kuckenberg et al., 2010; Ralston et al., 2010). Both transcription factors upregulate Cdx-2 expression (Figure 10) (Home *et al.*, 2009; Kuckenberg et al., 2010).



# Upstream of Cdx-2

The question remains which cue initially

**Figure 10. Simplified model of Cdx-2 expression regulation.** TEAD4 is the most upstream factor regulating Cdx-2 expression known to date. Cdx-2 expression is reinforced by autoregulation and positive feedback by several other transcription factors. Interaction between Oct-4 and Cdx-2 ensures that Cdx-2 expression becomes confined to the TE.

induces upregulation of Cdx-2 expression in outside blastomeres specifically. Cdx-2 levels are upregulated in the outer cells of the ICM after removal of the TE (Suwinska *et al.*, 2008; Tarkowski *et al.*, 2010), a process that requires cell polarization (Dietrich *et al.*, 2007; Stephenson *et al.*, 2010). This tells us that, regardless of potential prepatterning or stochastic effects, cell polarization and cell position are important cues for Cdx-2 upregulation. Two lines of study provide mechanistic support for this finding: i. the role of PAR proteins in Cdx-2 expression, ii. the recently discovered involvement of the Hippo pathway in Cdx-2 upregulation. Activity of this pathway has both been implicated to be regulated by cell-cell contact and by the apical domain of outside cells.

PAR proteins are important regulators of cell asymmetry and asymmetric division in many organisms (Bastock *et al.*, 2008; Munro *et al.*, 2004). In the mouse embryo PAR homologs become asymmetrically distributed by the 8-cell stage (Vinot *et al.*, 2005). This coincides with the first observations of Cdx-2 expression. Indeed, the apical domain has been implicated in Cdx-2 expression regulation (Stephenson *et al.*, 2010). Interestingly, a recent paper reported a link between the apically localized mouse Par6 homolog Pard6b and Cdx-2 expression (Alarcon, 2010). *Cdx-2* expression was reduced in *Pard6b* mutants. This result provides a link between establishment of the apical domain, which will be inherited by TE blastomeres, and *Cdx-2* expression.

Discovery of the involvement of the Hippo pathway (Figure 11) in TE specification provided an even more exciting link between cell position and the regulation of *Cdx-2* (Nishioka *et al.*, 2008; Nishioka *et al.*, 2009; Yagi *et al.*, 2007; Zhao *et al.*, 2007). TEAD4 is a transcription factor of the Hippo pathway. *Tead4* homozygous mutant embryos show defective TE differentiation (Nishioka *et al.*, 2008; Yagi *et al.*, 2007). The *Tead4-/-* phenotype is more severe than the *Cdx-2-/-* phenotype. While *Cdx-2* mutant embryos initiate blastocyst formation, a blastocyst cavity is never observed in *Tead4* mutants (Nishioka *et al.*, 2007). This led to the hypothesis that TEAD4 regulates

TE specification upstream of Cdx-2. Indeed, Cdx-2 expression is abolished in *Tead4-/-* embryos (Nishioka *et al.*, 2008; Yagi *et al.*, 2007). In addition, the expression of several other TE specific factors is affected in *Tead4-/-* embryos (Nishioka *et al.*, 2008; Ralston *et al.*, 2010; Yagi *et al.*, 2007). The expression of some of these factors, like Gata3, is regulated independently of Cdx-2 (Figure 10) (Ralston *et al.*, 2010). TEAD4 is thus not only required for the induction of Cdx-2 expression in TE, but regulates TE specification in additional ways.

The exclusive involvement of TEAD4 in TE specification was initially difficult to explain since the protein is expressed in both inside and outside cells. However, it was shown that TEAD4 mediated transcription activation requires its binding to a co-activator, Yap (Nishioka *et al.*, 2009). Yap is phosphorylated in inside cells by the Hippo pathway kinase Lats (Nishioka *et al.*, 2009). Phosphorylation results in its sequestration in the cytoplasm, thus depleting TEAD4 of its co-activator (Figure 11) (Nishioka *et al.*, 2009; Zhao *et al.*, 2007). Several lines of evidence suggest that Yap phosphorylation occurs in response to cell-cell contact (Wada *et al.*, 2011; Zhao *et al.*, 2007). This could explain its exclusive



#### Figure 11. Regulation of Cdx-2 expression by the Hippo pathway.

In outside cells, Hippo signaling is inactive. Yap and TEAD4 form a transcriptionactivating complex in the nucleus and induce Cdx-2 expression. In inside cells Hippo signaling is active. Lats kinase phosphorylates Yap. Yap-P is sequestrated in the cytoplasm. In lack of its co-activator, Tead4 cannot activate Cdx-2 expression. Taken from Nishioka et al. 2009.

phosphorylation in inside cells (Nishioka al., 2009). et However, the apical domain has also been implicated in Hippo regulation pathway (Halder et al., 2011). Together these results provide strong support for the importance of regulative cell fate specification in the differentiation

between TE and ICM.

#### 4. Discussion

The first cell fate specification event during mouse development is the differentiation between TE and ICM. TE will form the extraembryonic tissues, while ICM will contribute to both the embryo proper and extraembryonic tissues. This differentiation process is highly regulative. Complex signaling networks underlie the cell fate specification event, as exemplified by the contribution of Cdx-2.

Although the highly regulative nature of the separation between ICM and TE is generally accepted, a potential role for prepatterning is subject to debate. Study of the molecular

mechanisms behind the first differentiation step can shed more light on the issue. Cdx-2 has been shown to be important for TE maintenance, but is not involved in its initial establishment. The question remains which factors are responsible for the very first expression induction of Cdx-2 before the formation of inside and outside cells. Study of this question may lead us to find new factors involved in the separation of ICM and TE.

### **Regulative vs prepatterned development**

The unique regulative nature of mouse development is undisputed. However, one of the key questions in the field is whether mouse development in addition contains a component of prepatterning or bias. One lab argues that the fate of some blastomeres is set at the 4-cell stage in a subset of embryos (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). Their arguments are under debate. Other labs were not able confirm their results (Alarcon et al., 2008; Hiiragi et al., 2004; Louvet-Vallee et al., 2005). Additionally, single cell transcription profiling does not support a difference between the blastomeres up to at least the 3-cell stage (Roberts et al., 2011; VerMilyea et al., 2011). Furthermore prepatterning was never observed in all embryos (Piotrowska-Nitsche et al., 2005a). From these results I conclude that there is currently not sufficient proof to support a role for prepatterning in mouse development. I believe that lineage-tracing experiments in unmanipulated embryos are the most informative method for future studies because of the regulative nature of mouse development. Any experimental manipulation of mouse embryos can disrupt potential prepatterning. These experiments could be combined with visualization of candidate patterning factors. Asymmetric distribution of specific factors during early stages of development, linked to a predictable cell fate, would provide the strongest proof for the existence of prepatterning.

There is a reasonable explanation why regulative development is unique to early mammalian development. TE differentiation is only observed in mammals, where it had to be established in order to enable *in utero* development. This could explain why the differentiation process is different from the first differentiation steps in other animals. Starting from the EPI, which will form the embryo proper, mammalian development actually shows much resemblance to that of other organisms. From the time of gastrulation, development of the mammalian EPI and development of non-mammalian species show a high degree of similarity (O'Farrell *et al.*, 2004).

Regulative development may have additional importance in humans. Even if the human embryo is split in two parts during early development, two healthy monozygotic twins can develop (Gilbert). Moreover, early stage human embryos often contain aneuploidic blastomeres (van Echten-Arends *et al.*, 2011). These blastomeres cannot contribute to a healthy embryo and will undergo apoptosis. Regulative development ensures that cell loss in the human embryo does not affect development. However, these phenomena may have evolved in the presence of regulative development, rather than be causal to it.

# Initiation of Cdx-2 expression

To get a better understanding of mouse embryonic development, researchers have begun to study specific factors that may regulate cell fate specification. One of the best-

studied factors in mouse development is the TE specific homeobox family transcription factor Cdx-2. From the onset of blastocyst formation, polarity proteins and the Hippo pathway regulate Cdx-2 expression. However, it is still unclear whether the Hippo pathway regulates Cdx-2 expression at compaction, before the separation of inside and outside cells.

Although recent studies showed that low levels of Cdx-2 mRNA might be maternally provided, the significance of its early presence is under debate (Bruce, 2011; Jedrusik et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2011). Low levels of maternal Cdx-2 provide an interesting opportunity for prepatterned development. Few molecules of Cdx-2 mRNA or protein could be distributed unequally during the first cleavage divisions either stochastically or in a regulated manner. Expression regulation of Cdx-2 involves strong positive feedback to its own expression (Chen et al., 2009; Saegusa et al., 2007). If the few Cdx-2 molecules that are present in the zygote are unequally distributed by the time zygotic transcription is activated, this can result in strong expression in single cells. Indeed, Cdx-2 expression levels vary greatly between cells at the 8-cell stage (Dietrich et al., 2007; Ralston et al., 2008). Labeling of individual Cdx-2 mRNAs should provide more insight into their distribution prior to genome activation (Raj et al., 2008). Interestingly, one study found that cells that overexpress Cdx-2 are more prone to undergo symmetric divisions and are therefore more likely to contribute to TE (Jedrusik et al., 2008). This mechanism could describe a connection between maternally provided Cdx-2 mRNA and cell fate at later stages. An important follow-up study would be to correlate endogenous Cdx-2 expression levels at the 8-cell stage with cell fate in the blastocyst by cell tracing.

Cells that express high levels of Cdx-2 at the 8-cell stage or later stages, also express high levels of the TE factor Gata-3 (Ralston *et al.*, 2010). This implies that a common transcription regulator other than Cdx-2 drives expression of both Cdx-2 and Gata-3 during early development. A correlation between cell fate and Cdx-2 expression levels may thus stem from differential expression of a transcription factor that regulates Cdx-2 expression. This makes sense given the fact that Cdx-2 protein is not required for initial TE specification (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005). TEAD4 is a good candidate as it has been shown to regulate both Cdx-2 and Gata-3 expression at later stages during development (Ralston *et al.*, 2010; Yagi *et al.*, 2007).

To learn more about the nature of the initial cue for TE specification, it would be interesting to perform transcription profiling of cells that express high levels of Cdx-2 and Gata-3 and compare these to blastomeres that contain low levels of both proteins. However, it should be kept in mind that protein location may be more important as exemplified by the role of Yap (Nishioka *et al.*, 2009) and Oct-4 (Plachta *et al.*, 2011) subcellular dynamics in gene expression regulation.

# Other factors in TE specification

*Cdx-2* mutants initiate cavitation and thus TE specification (Strumpf *et al.*, 2005). Therefore Cdx-2 can not be the driving factor behind this process. Several approaches can be used to discover novel factors involved in early cell fate specification. These include: i. protein profiling, ii. gene trap, iii. profiling of non-coding RNAs, iv. chromatin profiling.

Thus far studies have focused on transcript profiling in early blastomeres. However, transcript levels may not always reflect translation levels. Protein profiling may provide additional information. Mass spectrometry is a powerful method to identify large numbers of proteins in an unbiased manner, i.e. without the need for candidate genes. Mass spectrometry profiling could be performed on separate blastomeres before the 8-cell stage in order to unveil any potential prepattering signal or on isolated samples of TE and ICM to discover new factors involved in specification of these cell types (Rubakhin *et al.*, 2011).

A more specific way to uncover novel TE or ICM specifying proteins is by gene trap. For this technique a fluorescent protein is randomly inserted into the genome. If it is inserted in a transcribed gene, the gene's promoter may regulate its expression. In that case, promoter activity will be visualized by expression of the fluorescent protein. If the targeted protein is specifically expressed in TE or ICM, sequencing can be used to unveil the identity of this potentially novel cell fate specifying factor. Furthermore the dynamics of protein expression during pre-implantation can be studied.

In recent years, the importance of epigenetics in cell fate specification has emerged. Besides proteins, non-coding RNAs and chromatin modifications regulate gene transcription and translation. Studies in zebrafish have already shown that non-coding RNAs play an important role during development and are often maternally provided (Pauli *et al.*, 2011). To my knowledge neither short nor long non-coding RNAs have been profiled in the early mouse embryo. This may provide novel insights.

Genome-wide studies of chromatin modifications have unveiled that many modifications are either specifically associated with transcriptionally active or silenced genes (Barski *et al.*, 2007; Ernst *et al.*, 2010; Filion *et al.*, 2010; Wang *et al.*, 2008). Chromatin modifications can therefore teach us which genes are actively transcribed. Chromatin modifications may precede differences in transcript profile and may thus provide an earlier readout of cell fate specification.

The dynamics of chromatin modifications during early cell fate specification have already been studied to some extend in the mouse embryo. A study by the Zernicka-Goetz lab even unveiled a difference in chromatin modifications between the blastomeres of the 4-cell embryo (Torres-Padilla *et al.*, 2007). High levels of H3R26me seem to predispose for an ICM fate. However, further research on this topic is required to elucidate the role of epigenetic modifications in cell fate specification.

Another study looked at the distribution of H3K4me2 and H3K27me3 in the mouse embryo before and after blastocyst formation (Alder *et al.*, 2010). This study showed that genes that become repressed during TE differentiation, acquire an additional silencing mark. It would be interesting to map more chromatin modifications on a genome wide scale in a wide range of developmental stages.

In conclusion, I believe that studies that are not candidate-based may be very useful in finding novel factors involved in the differentiation between ICM and TE. The importance of novel candidates can be studied by a combination of fluorescent tagging and cell tracing experiments as well as by knockout studies.

# **Reference List**

Alarcon, V.B. (2010). Cell polarity regulator PARD6B is essential for trophectoderm formation in the preimplantation mouse embryo. Biol. Reprod. *83,* 347-358.

Alarcon, V.B., and Marikawa, Y. (2008). Spatial alignment of the mouse blastocyst axis across the first cleavage plane is caused by mechanical constraint rather than developmental bias among blastomeres. Mol. Reprod. Dev. *75*, 1143-1153.

Alarcon, V.B., and Marikawa, Y. (2005). Unbiased contribution of the first two blastomeres to mouse blastocyst development. Mol. Reprod. Dev. *72*, 354-361.

Alarcon, V.B., and Marikawa, Y. (2003). Deviation of the blastocyst axis from the first cleavage plane does not affect the quality of mouse postimplantation development. Biol. Reprod. *69*, 1208-1212.

Alder, O., Lavial, F., Helness, A., Brookes, E., Pinho, S., Chandrashekran, A., Arnaud, P., Pombo, A., O'Neill, L., and Azuara, V. (2010). Ring1B and Suv39h1 delineate distinct chromatin states at bivalent genes during early mouse lineage commitment. Development *137*, 2483-2492.

Arnold, S.J., and Robertson, E.J. (2009). Making a commitment: cell lineage allocation and axis patterning in the early mouse embryo. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *10*, 91-103.

Bachvarova, R., De Leon, V., Johnson, A., Kaplan, G., and Paynton, B.V. (1985). Changes in total RNA, polyadenylated RNA, and actin mRNA during meiotic maturation of mouse oocytes. Dev. Biol. *108*, 325-331.

Bachvarova, R.F. (1992). A maternal tail of poly(A): the long and the short of it. Cell 69, 895-897.

Barski, A., Cuddapah, S., Cui, K., Roh, T.Y., Schones, D.E., Wang, Z., Wei, G., Chepelev, I., and Zhao, K. (2007). High-resolution profiling of histone methylations in the human genome. Cell *129*, 823-837.

Bastock, R., and St Johnston, D. (2008). Drosophila oogenesis. Curr. Biol. 18, R1082-7.

Beck, F., Erler, T., Russell, A., and James, R. (1995). Expression of Cdx-2 in the mouse embryo and placenta: possible role in patterning of the extra-embryonic membranes. Dev. Dyn. 204, 219-227.

Bruce, A.W. (2011). What is the role of maternally provided Cdx2 mRNA in early mouse embryogenesis? Reprod. Biomed. Online *22*, 512-515.

Chawengsaksophak, K., de Graaff, W., Rossant, J., Deschamps, J., and Beck, F. (2004). Cdx2 is essential for axial elongation in mouse development. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *101*, 7641-7645.

Chawengsaksophak, K., James, R., Hammond, V.E., Kontgen, F., and Beck, F. (1997). Homeosis and intestinal tumours in Cdx2 mutant mice. Nature *386*, 84-87.

Chazaud, C., Yamanaka, Y., Pawson, T., and Rossant, J. (2006). Early lineage segregation between epiblast and primitive endoderm in mouse blastocysts through the Grb2-MAPK pathway. Dev. Cell. *10*, 615-624.

Chen, L., Yabuuchi, A., Eminli, S., Takeuchi, A., Lu, C.W., Hochedlinger, K., and Daley, G.Q. (2009). Cross-regulation of the Nanog and Cdx2 promoters. Cell Res. *19*, 1052-1061.

Chroscicka, A., Komorowski, S., and Maleszewski, M. (2004). Both blastomeres of the mouse 2-cell embryo contribute to the embryonic portion of the blastocyst. Mol. Reprod. Dev. *68*, 308-312.

Ciruna, B.G., and Rossant, J. (1999). Expression of the T-box gene Eomesodermin during early mouse development. Mech. Dev. *81*, 199-203.

Dard, N., Le, T., Maro, B., and Louvet-Vallee, S. (2009). Inactivation of aPKClambda reveals a context dependent allocation of cell lineages in preimplantation mouse embryos. PLoS One *4*, e7117.

Deb, K., Sivaguru, M., Yong, H.Y., and Roberts, R.M. (2006). Cdx2 gene expression and trophectoderm lineage specification in mouse embryos. Science *311*, 992-996.

Dietrich, J.E., and Hiiragi, T. (2007). Stochastic patterning in the mouse pre-implantation embryo. Development *134*, 4219-4231.

Ducibella, T., Ukena, T., Karnovsky, M., and Anderson, E. (1977). Changes in cell surface and cortical cytoplasmic organization during early embryogenesis in the preimplantation mouse embryo. J. Cell Biol. *74*, 153-167.

Eckert, J.J., and Fleming, T.P. (2008). Tight junction biogenesis during early development. Biochim. Biophys. Acta *1778*, 717-728.

Ernst, J., and Kellis, M. (2010). Discovery and characterization of chromatin states for systematic annotation of the human genome. Nat. Biotechnol. *28*, 817-825.

Filion, G.J., van Bemmel, J.G., Braunschweig, U., Talhout, W., Kind, J., Ward, L.D., Brugman, W., de Castro, I.J., Kerkhoven, R.M., Bussemaker, H.J., and van Steensel, B. (2010). Systematic protein location mapping reveals five principal chromatin types in Drosophila cells. Cell *143*, 212-224.

Fujimori, T., Kurotaki, Y., Miyazaki, J., and Nabeshima, Y. (2003). Analysis of cell lineage in twoand four-cell mouse embryos. Development *130*, 5113-5122. Galan, A., Montaner, D., Poo, M.E., Valbuena, D., Ruiz, V., Aguilar, C., Dopazo, J., and Simon, C. (2010). Functional genomics of 5- to 8-cell stage human embryos by blastomere single-cell cDNA analysis. PLoS One *5*, e13615.

Gardner, R.L. (2002). Experimental analysis of second cleavage in the mouse. Hum. Reprod. *17*, 3178-3189.

Gardner, R.L. (2001). Specification of embryonic axes begins before cleavage in normal mouse development. Development *128*, 839-847.

Gilbert, S.F. Developmental biology Sunderland, Massachusetts Sinauer).

Giraldez, A.J., Mishima, Y., Rihel, J., Grocock, R.J., Van Dongen, S., Inoue, K., Enright, A.J., and Schier, A.F. (2006). Zebrafish MiR-430 promotes deadenylation and clearance of maternal mRNAs. Science *312*, 75-79.

Grabarek, J.B., Zyzynska, K., Saiz, N., Piliszek, A., Frankenberg, S., Nichols, J., Hadjantonakis, A.K., and Plusa, B. (2012). Differential plasticity of epiblast and primitive endoderm precursors within the ICM of the early mouse embryo. Development *139*, 129-139.

Halder, G., and Johnson, R.L. (2011). Hippo signaling: growth control and beyond. Development *138*, 9-22.

Hamatani, T., Carter, M.G., Sharov, A.A., and Ko, M.S. (2004). Dynamics of global gene expression changes during mouse preimplantation development. Dev. Cell. *6*, 117-131.

Hiiragi, T., Alarcon, V.B., Fujimori, T., Louvet-Vallee, S., Maleszewski, M., Marikawa, Y., Maro, B., and Solter, D. (2006a). Where do we stand now? Mouse early embryo patterning meeting in Freiburg, Germany (2005). Int. J. Dev. Biol. *50*, 581-6; discussion 586-7.

Hiiragi, T., Louvet-Vallee, S., Solter, D., and Maro, B. (2006b). Embryology: does prepatterning occur in the mouse egg? Nature *442*, E3-4; discussion E4.

Hiiragi, T., and Solter, D. (2004). First cleavage plane of the mouse egg is not predetermined but defined by the topology of the two apposing pronuclei. Nature *430*, 360-364.

Home, P., Ray, S., Dutta, D., Bronshteyn, I., Larson, M., and Paul, S. (2009). GATA3 is selectively expressed in the trophectoderm of peri-implantation embryo and directly regulates Cdx2 gene expression. J. Biol. Chem. *284*, 28729-28737.

Honda, H., Motosugi, N., Nagai, T., Tanemura, M., and Hiiragi, T. (2008). Computer simulation of emerging asymmetry in the mouse blastocyst. Development *135*, 1407-1414.

Houliston, E., Pickering, S.J., and Maro, B. (1989). Alternative routes for the establishment of surface polarity during compaction of the mouse embryo. Dev. Biol. *134*, 342-350.

Jedrusik, A., Bruce, A.W., Tan, M.H., Leong, D.E., Skamagki, M., Yao, M., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2010). Maternally and zygotically provided Cdx2 have novel and critical roles for early development of the mouse embryo. Dev. Biol. *344*, 66-78.

Jedrusik, A., Parfitt, D.E., Guo, G., Skamagki, M., Grabarek, J.B., Johnson, M.H., Robson, P., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2008). Role of Cdx2 and cell polarity in cell allocation and specification of trophectoderm and inner cell mass in the mouse embryo. Genes Dev. *22*, 2692-2706.

Johnson, M.H. (2009). From mouse egg to mouse embryo: polarities, axes, and tissues. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. *25,* 483-512.

Johnson, M.H., Chisholm, J.C., Fleming, T.P., and Houliston, E. (1986a). A role for cytoplasmic determinants in the development of the mouse early embryo? J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. *97 Suppl*, 97-121.

Johnson, M.H., Maro, B., and Takeichi, M. (1986b). The role of cell adhesion in the synchronization and orientation of polarization in 8-cell mouse blastomeres. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. *93*, 239-255.

Johnson, M.H., and Ziomek, C.A. (1981). The foundation of two distinct cell lineages within the mouse morula. Cell *24*, 71-80.

Kan, N.G., Stemmler, M.P., Junghans, D., Kanzler, B., de Vries, W.N., Dominis, M., and Kemler, R. (2007). Gene replacement reveals a specific role for E-cadherin in the formation of a functional trophectoderm. Development *134*, 31-41.

Kawagishi, R., Tahara, M., Sawada, K., Morishige, K., Sakata, M., Tasaka, K., and Murata, Y. (2004). Na+ / H+ exchanger-3 is involved in mouse blastocyst formation. J. Exp. Zool. A. Comp. Exp. Biol. *301*, 767-775.

Kennedy, D. (2006). Editorial expression of concern. Science 314, 592.

Kidder, B.L., and Palmer, S. (2010). Examination of transcriptional networks reveals an important role for TCFAP2C, SMARCA4, and EOMES in trophoblast stem cell maintenance. Genome Res. *20*, 458-472.

Kuckenberg, P., Buhl, S., Woynecki, T., van Furden, B., Tolkunova, E., Seiffe, F., Moser, M., Tomilin, A., Winterhager, E., and Schorle, H. (2010). The transcription factor TCFAP2C/AP-2gamma cooperates with CDX2 to maintain trophectoderm formation. Mol. Cell. Biol. *30*, 3310-3320.

Kurotaki, Y., Hatta, K., Nakao, K., Nabeshima, Y., and Fujimori, T. (2007). Blastocyst axis is specified independently of early cell lineage but aligns with the ZP shape. Science *316*, 719-723.

Larue, L., Ohsugi, M., Hirchenhain, J., and Kemler, R. (1994). E-cadherin null mutant embryos fail to form a trophectoderm epithelium. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *91*, 8263-8267.

Levy, J.B., Johnson, M.H., Goodall, H., and Maro, B. (1986). The timing of compaction: control of a major developmental transition in mouse early embryogenesis. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. *95*, 213-237.

Li, L., Zheng, P., and Dean, J. (2010). Maternal control of early mouse development. Development *137*, 859-870.

Louvet-Vallee, S., Vinot, S., and Maro, B. (2005). Mitotic spindles and cleavage planes are oriented randomly in the two-cell mouse embryo. Curr. Biol. *15*, 464-469.

Lykke-Andersen, K., Gilchrist, M.J., Grabarek, J.B., Das, P., Miska, E., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2008). Maternal Argonaute 2 is essential for early mouse development at the maternal-zygotic transition. Mol. Biol. Cell *19*, 4383-4392.

Madan, P., Rose, K., and Watson, A.J. (2007). Na/K-ATPase beta1 subunit expression is required for blastocyst formation and normal assembly of trophectoderm tight junction-associated proteins. J. Biol. Chem. *282*, 12127-12134.

Marikawa, Y., and Alarcon, V.B. (2009). Establishment of trophectoderm and inner cell mass lineages in the mouse embryo. Mol. Reprod. Dev. *76*, 1019-1032.

Morris, S.A., Teo, R.T., Li, H., Robson, P., Glover, D.M., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2010). Origin and formation of the first two distinct cell types of the inner cell mass in the mouse embryo. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *107*, 6364-6369.

Motosugi, N., Bauer, T., Polanski, Z., Solter, D., and Hiiragi, T. (2005). Polarity of the mouse embryo is established at blastocyst and is not prepatterned. Genes Dev. *19*, 1081-1092.

Munro, E., Nance, J., and Priess, J.R. (2004). Cortical flows powered by asymmetrical contraction transport PAR proteins to establish and maintain anterior-posterior polarity in the early C. elegans embryo. Dev. Cell. *7*, 413-424.

Ng, R.K., Dean, W., Dawson, C., Lucifero, D., Madeja, Z., Reik, W., and Hemberger, M. (2008). Epigenetic restriction of embryonic cell lineage fate by methylation of Elf5. Nat. Cell Biol. *10*, 1280-1290.

Nichols, J., Zevnik, B., Anastassiadis, K., Niwa, H., Klewe-Nebenius, D., Chambers, I., Scholer, H., and Smith, A. (1998). Formation of pluripotent stem cells in the mammalian embryo depends on the POU transcription factor Oct4. Cell *95*, 379-391.

Nishioka, N., Inoue, K., Adachi, K., Kiyonari, H., Ota, M., Ralston, A., Yabuta, N., Hirahara, S., Stephenson, R.O., Ogonuki, N. *et al.* (2009). The Hippo signaling pathway components Lats and Yap pattern Tead4 activity to distinguish mouse trophectoderm from inner cell mass. Dev. Cell. *16*, 398-410.

Nishioka, N., Yamamoto, S., Kiyonari, H., Sato, H., Sawada, A., Ota, M., Nakao, K., and Sasaki, H. (2008). Tead4 is required for specification of trophectoderm in pre-implantation mouse embryos. Mech. Dev. *125*, 270-283.

Niwa, H., Toyooka, Y., Shimosato, D., Strumpf, D., Takahashi, K., Yagi, R., and Rossant, J. (2005). Interaction between Oct3/4 and Cdx2 determines trophectoderm differentiation. Cell *123*, 917-929.

O'Farrell, P.H., Stumpff, J., and Su, T.T. (2004). Embryonic cleavage cycles: how is a mouse like a fly? Curr. Biol. *14*, R35-45.

Palmieri, S.L., Peter, W., Hess, H., and Scholer, H.R. (1994). Oct-4 transcription factor is differentially expressed in the mouse embryo during establishment of the first two extraembryonic cell lineages involved in implantation. Dev. Biol. *166*, 259-267.

Pauli, A., Valen, E., Lin, M.F., Garber, M., Vastenhouw, N.L., Levin, J.Z., Fan, L., Sandelin, A., Rinn, J.L., Regev, A., and Schier, A.F. (2011). Systematic identification of long non-coding RNAs expressed during zebrafish embryogenesis. Genome Res.

Piotrowska, K., Wianny, F., Pedersen, R.A., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2001). Blastomeres arising from the first cleavage division have distinguishable fates in normal mouse development. Development *128*, 3739-3748.

Piotrowska-Nitsche, K., Perea-Gomez, A., Haraguchi, S., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2005a). Fourcell stage mouse blastomeres have different developmental properties. Development *132*, 479-490.

Piotrowska-Nitsche, K., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2005b). Spatial arrangement of individual 4-cell stage blastomeres and the order in which they are generated correlate with blastocyst pattern in the mouse embryo. Mech. Dev. *122*, 487-500.

Plachta, N., Bollenbach, T., Pease, S., Fraser, S.E., and Pantazis, P. (2011). Oct4 kinetics predict cell lineage patterning in the early mammalian embryo. Nat. Cell Biol. *13*, 117-123.

Plusa, B., Frankenberg, S., Chalmers, A., Hadjantonakis, A.K., Moore, C.A., Papalopulu, N., Papaioannou, V.E., Glover, D.M., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2005). Downregulation of Par3 and aPKC function directs cells towards the ICM in the preimplantation mouse embryo. J. Cell. Sci. *118*, 505-515.

Plusa, B., Grabarek, J.B., Piotrowska, K., Glover, D.M., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2002). Site of the previous meiotic division defines cleavage orientation in the mouse embryo. Nat. Cell Biol. *4*, 811-815.

Plusa, B., Hadjantonakis, A.K., Gray, D., Piotrowska-Nitsche, K., Jedrusik, A., Papaioannou, V.E., Glover, D.M., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2005). The first cleavage of the mouse zygote predicts the blastocyst axis. Nature *434*, 391-395.

Plusa, B., Piliszek, A., Frankenberg, S., Artus, J., and Hadjantonakis, A.K. (2008). Distinct sequential cell behaviours direct primitive endoderm formation in the mouse blastocyst. Development *135*, 3081-3091.

Raj, A., van den Bogaard, P., Rifkin, S.A., van Oudenaarden, A., and Tyagi, S. (2008). Imaging individual mRNA molecules using multiple singly labeled probes. Nat. Methods *5*, 877-879.

Ralston, A., Cox, B.J., Nishioka, N., Sasaki, H., Chea, E., Rugg-Gunn, P., Guo, G., Robson, P., Draper, J.S., and Rossant, J. (2010). Gata3 regulates trophoblast development downstream of Tead4 and in parallel to Cdx2. Development *137*, 395-403.

Ralston, A., and Rossant, J. (2008). Cdx2 acts downstream of cell polarization to cellautonomously promote trophectoderm fate in the early mouse embryo. Dev. Biol. *313*, 614-629.

Roberts, R.M., Katayama, M., Magnuson, S.R., Falduto, M.T., and Torres, K.E. (2011). Transcript profiling of individual twin blastomeres derived by splitting two-cell stage murine embryos. Biol. Reprod. *84*, 487-494.

Rossant, J. (1976). Postimplantation development of blastomeres isolated from 4- and 8-cell mouse eggs. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. *36*, 283-290.

Rossant, J., and Lis, W.T. (1979). Potential of isolated mouse inner cell masses to form trophectoderm derivatives in vivo. Dev. Biol. *70*, 255-261.

Rossant, J., and Vijh, K.M. (1980). Ability of outside cells from preimplantation mouse embryos to form inner cell mass derivatives. Dev. Biol. *76*, 475-482.

Rubakhin, S.S., Romanova, E.V., Nemes, P., and Sweedler, J.V. (2011). Profiling metabolites and peptides in single cells. Nat. Methods *8*, S20-9.

Russ, A.P., Wattler, S., Colledge, W.H., Aparicio, S.A., Carlton, M.B., Pearce, J.J., Barton, S.C., Surani, M.A., Ryan, K., Nehls, M.C., Wilson, V., and Evans, M.J. (2000). Eomesodermin is required for mouse trophoblast development and mesoderm formation. Nature *404*, 95-99.

Saegusa, M., Hashimura, M., Kuwata, T., Hamano, M., Wani, Y., and Okayasu, I. (2007). A functional role of Cdx2 in beta-catenin signaling during transdifferentiation in endometrial carcinomas. Carcinogenesis *28*, 1885-1892.

Santangelo, P.J., Lifland, A.W., Curt, P., Sasaki, Y., Bassell, G.J., Lindquist, M.E., and Crowe, J.E., Jr. (2009). Single molecule-sensitive probes for imaging RNA in live cells. Nat. Methods *6*, 347-349.

Schier, A.F. (2007). The maternal-zygotic transition: death and birth of RNAs. Science *316*, 406-407.

Schier, A.F., and Talbot, W.S. (2005). Molecular genetics of axis formation in zebrafish. Annu. Rev. Genet. *39*, 561-613.

Schultz, R.M. (2002). The molecular foundations of the maternal to zygotic transition in the preimplantation embryo. Hum. Reprod. Update *8*, 323-331.

Spindle, A.I. (1978). Trophoblast regeneration by inner cell masses isolated from cultured mouse embryos. J. Exp. Zool. *203*, 483-489.

Stephenson, R.O., Yamanaka, Y., and Rossant, J. (2010). Disorganized epithelial polarity and excess trophectoderm cell fate in preimplantation embryos lacking E-cadherin. Development *137*, 3383-3391.

Strumpf, D., Mao, C.A., Yamanaka, Y., Ralston, A., Chawengsaksophak, K., Beck, F., and Rossant, J. (2005). Cdx2 is required for correct cell fate specification and differentiation of trophectoderm in the mouse blastocyst. Development *132*, 2093-2102.

Suwinska, A., Czolowska, R., Ozdzenski, W., and Tarkowski, A.K. (2008). Blastomeres of the mouse embryo lose totipotency after the fifth cleavage division: expression of Cdx2 and Oct4 and developmental potential of inner and outer blastomeres of 16- and 32-cell embryos. Dev. Biol. *322*, 133-144.

Szczepanska, K., Stanczuk, L., and Maleszewski, M. (2011). Oct4 protein remains in trophectoderm until late stages of mouse blastocyst development. Reprod. Biol. *11*, 145-156.

Tarkowski, A.K., Ozdzenski, W., and Czolowska, R. (2005). Identical triplets and twins developed from isolated blastomeres of 8- and 16-cell mouse embryos supported with tetraploid blastomeres. Int. J. Dev. Biol. *49*, 825-832.

Tarkowski, A.K., Suwinska, A., Czolowska, R., and Ozdzenski, W. (2010). Individual blastomeres of 16- and 32-cell mouse embryos are able to develop into foetuses and mice. Dev. Biol. *348*, 190-198.

Tarkowski, A.K., and Wroblewska, J. (1967). Development of blastomeres of mouse eggs isolated at the 4- and 8-cell stage. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. *18*, 155-180.

Tolkunova, E., Cavaleri, F., Eckardt, S., Reinbold, R., Christenson, L.K., Scholer, H.R., and Tomilin, A. (2006). The caudal-related protein cdx2 promotes trophoblast differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells *24*, 139-144.

Torres-Padilla, M.E., Parfitt, D.E., Kouzarides, T., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2007). Histone arginine methylation regulates pluripotency in the early mouse embryo. Nature *445*, 214-218.

van Echten-Arends, J., Mastenbroek, S., Sikkema-Raddatz, B., Korevaar, J.C., Heineman, M.J., van der Veen, F., and Repping, S. (2011). Chromosomal mosaicism in human preimplantation embryos: a systematic review. Hum. Reprod. Update *17*, 620-627.

VerMilyea, M.D., Maneck, M., Yoshida, N., Blochberger, I., Suzuki, E., Suzuki, T., Spang, R., Klein, C.A., and Perry, A.C. (2011). Transcriptome asymmetry within mouse zygotes but not between early embryonic sister blastomeres. EMBO J. *30*, 1841-1851.

Vinot, S., Le, T., Ohno, S., Pawson, T., Maro, B., and Louvet-Vallee, S. (2005). Asymmetric distribution of PAR proteins in the mouse embryo begins at the 8-cell stage during compaction. Dev. Biol. *282*, 307-319.

Vogel, G. (2006). Developmental biology. Fraud investigation clouds paper on early cell fate. Science *314*, 1367-1369.

Vogel, G. (2005). Embryology. Embryologists polarized over early cell fate determination. Science *308*, 782-783.

Wada, K., Itoga, K., Okano, T., Yonemura, S., and Sasaki, H. (2011). Hippo pathway regulation by cell morphology and stress fibers. Development *138*, 3907-3914.

Wang, H., and Dey, S.K. (2006). Roadmap to embryo implantation: clues from mouse models. Nat. Rev. Genet. *7*, 185-199.

Wang, K., Sengupta, S., Magnani, L., Wilson, C.A., Henry, R.W., and Knott, J.G. (2010). Brg1 is required for Cdx2-mediated repression of Oct4 expression in mouse blastocysts. PLoS One *5*, e10622.

Wang, Q.T., Piotrowska, K., Ciemerych, M.A., Milenkovic, L., Scott, M.P., Davis, R.W., and Zernicka-Goetz, M. (2004). A genome-wide study of gene activity reveals developmental signaling pathways in the preimplantation mouse embryo. Dev. Cell. *6*, 133-144.

Wang, Z., Zang, C., Rosenfeld, J.A., Schones, D.E., Barski, A., Cuddapah, S., Cui, K., Roh, T.Y., Peng, W., Zhang, M.Q., and Zhao, K. (2008). Combinatorial patterns of histone acetylations and methylations in the human genome. Nat. Genet. *40*, 897-903.

White, J.A., and Heasman, J. (2008). Maternal control of pattern formation in Xenopus laevis. J. Exp. Zool. B. Mol. Dev. Evol. *310*, 73-84.

Wolpert, L., and Jessell, T.M. Principles of development Oxford [etc.] Oxford U.P.).

Wu, G., Gentile, L., Do, J.T., Cantz, T., Sutter, J., Psathaki, K., Arauzo-Bravo, M.J., Ortmeier, C., and Scholer, H.R. (2011). Efficient derivation of pluripotent stem cells from siRNA-mediated Cdx2-deficient mouse embryos. Stem Cells Dev. *20*, 485-493.

Wu, G., Gentile, L., Fuchikami, T., Sutter, J., Psathaki, K., Esteves, T.C., Arauzo-Bravo, M.J., Ortmeier, C., Verberk, G., Abe, K., and Scholer, H.R. (2010). Initiation of trophectoderm lineage specification in mouse embryos is independent of Cdx2. Development *137*, 4159-4169.

Wu, G., and Scholer, H.R. (2011). Role of mouse maternal Cdx2: what's the debate all about? Reprod. Biomed. Online *22*, 516-8; discussion 519-20.

Yagi, R., Kohn, M.J., Karavanova, I., Kaneko, K.J., Vullhorst, D., DePamphilis, M.L., and Buonanno, A. (2007). Transcription factor TEAD4 specifies the trophectoderm lineage at the beginning of mammalian development. Development *134*, 3827-3836.

Yamanaka, Y., Ralston, A., Stephenson, R.O., and Rossant, J. (2006). Cell and molecular regulation of the mouse blastocyst. Dev. Dyn. 235, 2301-2314.

Zernicka-Goetz, M. (1998). Fertile offspring derived from mammalian eggs lacking either animal or vegetal poles. Development *125*, 4803-4808.

Zhao, B., Wei, X., Li, W., Udan, R.S., Yang, Q., Kim, J., Xie, J., Ikenoue, T., Yu, J., Li, L. *et al.* (2007). Inactivation of YAP oncoprotein by the Hippo pathway is involved in cell contact inhibition and tissue growth control. Genes Dev. *21*, 2747-2761.